
BEFORE THE ARKANSAS WORKERS' COMPENSATION COMMISSION

CLAIM NO. G206116

AMELIA GARCIA CLAIMANT

TYSON POULTRY, INC. RESPONDENT

TYNET CORPORATION RESPONDENT
CARRIER
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ENTERED NUNC PRO TUNC

Hearing before ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE ERIC PAUL WELLS in Fort
Smith, Sebastian County, Arkansas.

Claimant represented by GARY UDOUJ, Attorney, Fort Smith, Arkansas.

Respondents represented by DIANE GRAHAM, Attorney, Fort Smith,
Arkansas.

STATEMENT OF THE CASE

This opinion has been modified from its original filing of

February 12, 2014.  As two scriveners’ errors were present.  The

MRI report that was quoted on page eight of the opinion should have

been an MRI report of the knee, through error an MRI of the ankle

was quoted.  Also on page nine found at the second line from the

bottom an incorrect date was used in the original opinion which

stated, “dated September 27, 2011," and it should have stated,

“dated September 27,  2013.”  The opinion has now been modified to

reflect the changes described above.    

On November 14, 2013, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on November 14, 2012, and a pre-hearing order was filed

on November 15, 2012.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been
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marked Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record

without objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all relevant dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant sustained a compensable injury to her back and

right knee.

4. The respondents are entitled to an offset for indemnity

benefits paid by group short term disability and group health

insurance.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Whether the claimant is entitled to additional medical for

her right knee.

2. Whether the claimant is entitled to temporary total

disability from March 1, 2011, to a date to be determined.

3. Whether the claimant’s attorney is entitled to an

attorney’s fee.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“(a) Claimant suffered a compensable injury to
her low back and right lower extremity, with
emphasis on the right knee on December 29,
2010 when Claimant was working within the
scope and course of her employment with
Respondent.
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(b) The major cause of Claimant’s current
disability to the low back and right lower
extremity was the work injury of December 29,
2010, and not any preexisting condition.

(c) In the alternative, to the extent that
Claimant suffered preexisting conditions prior
to December 29, 2010, those conditions were
asymptomatic before the injury of December 29,
2010. 

(d) In the alternative, the work injury of
December 29, 2010 aggravated any asymptomatic
preexisting conditions such that the
conditions became symptomatic and required
treatment and continue to require treatment. 

(e) The major cause for the need for medical
treatment was the work injury of December 29,
2010 and not any preexisting condition. 

(f) Claimant is entitled to future medical
expenses, including but not limited to, right
knee arthroscopy as a result of the work
injury of December 29, 2010 as stated by Dr.
Jeffery K. Evans, M.D. within a reasonable
degree of medical probability.  

(g) Respondent’s authorized physician, Dr.
Keith F. Holder, M.D., Cooper Clinic -
Occupational Medicine, examined the patient on
or about December 29, 2010 and found Claimant
suffered multiple body contusions and
complaints secondary to the fall of the right
hip, right knee, left ankle, cervical and
lumbar spine. Further, Dr. Holder found
“patient’s injury [has] been determined to be
caused by the reported injury.  This has been
determined with a reasonable degree of medical
certainty using the available history, medical
records, and studies completed.”

(h) Claimant contends she is entitled to TTD
benefits from and after March 1, 2011 through
a date to be determined, an arthroscopy to the
right knee, and continued medical care for the
low back, hip, right knee, ankle, and right
lower extremity in general.”

(i) Attorney’s fees and costs.”
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Respondents’ contentions are:

“Respondent contends it accepted Claimant’s
December 29, 2010 injury as compensable and
promptly provided medical treatment.  Claimant
continued to work for Respondent and
Respondent provided work within whatever
restrictions where (sic) placed on the
Claimant by the authorized treating physician.
Claimant’s healing period ended February 25,
2011.  Subsequently, Claimant’s personal
physician took her off work.  Respondent
contends no further medical treatment is
reasonably necessary for the work related
injury and denies that Claimant is entitled to
temporary total disability benefits for the
work related injury.”

The claimant, in this matter, is a fifty-eight-year-old female

who suffered an admittedly compensable injury to her back and right

knee in a fall on December 29, 2010.  The central issues before the

Commission is whether the claimant is entitled to additional

medical treatment for her right knee.  Specifically, the claimant

wishes to have a right knee arthroscopy as recommended by Dr.

Jeffery Evans.  The claimant was initially treated by Dr. Holder on

December 29, 2010.  That treatment included an x-ray of the

claimant’s right knee which gave an impression of “mild medial

joint space narrowing with no acute abnormality seen.”  Dr. Holder

provided conservative treatment for the claimant including placing

her on work restrictions of “no lifting over twenty-pounds.  No

repetitive back motions.  Driving precautions on Skelakin.”  The

claimant’s conservative treatment and restrictions continued until

February 25, 2011, when Dr. Holder released her to return to work

without restrictions.  Following is a portion of that medical

record:
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“IMPRESSION: 
1. Degenerative disc disease.
2. Degenerative knee disease.
3. Complains of right lumbar pain and right
medical knee pain.

Presently her subjective complaints are
outweighing objective findings due to
Waddell’s positive test for symptom
magnification.

PLAN: She is to continue medications for
arthritis as needed.  She may followup with
her chiropractor as needed under her own
health insurance.  She may return to work
without restrictions using her own best
judgement.  She will follow up here as
needed.”

Prior to the claimant’s release to return to work, he was seen

by Dr. Wanda McMichael on February 18, 2011.  I note that Dr.

McMichael is the claimant’s primary care physician.  Dr.

McMichael’s deposition was taken in this matter on October 2, 2013.

Beginning on Page 23 of her deposition that was introduced into

evidence as Respondents’ Exhibit No. 3, Dr. McMichael discusses her

visit with the claimant on February 18, 2011.  The claimant had

multiple complaints; however, Dr. McMichael did not remove the

claimant from work or place any restrictions on the claimant at the

February 18, 2011, visit.

The claimant was released to return to full work duty by Dr.

Holder on February 25, 2011.  The claimant testified at the hearing

that after being returned to work she was only able to work for

four hours due to her right knee difficulties and, at that time,

she left work to go home.  The claimant’s credibility is very low.

She has repeatedly denied having prior right knee difficulties when

the medical records clearly reflect the presence of prior
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difficulties.  The claimant also is a poor historian, testifying on

numerous occasions an inability to remember what I believe to be

important information about her medical history and treatment.

The respondents submitted an FMLA form completed and signed by

Dr. McMichael on February 28, 2011, which indicates Dr. McMichael’s

belief that the claimant is currently unable to work due to

hypertension, joint pain, and back pain.  I note that the claimant

testified that she left work due to right knee pain.  Dr. McMichael

completed the FMLA paperwork at the request of the claimant.  Her

testimony regarding the FMLA paperwork is found in her deposition

at Page 30, Line 18 to Page 35, Line 20.  Dr. McMichael again saw

the claimant on March 2, 2011, and, at that time, Dr. McMichael

placed the claimant off work from March 1, 2011, to March 15, 2011,

due to back pain.  The claimant’s time off work was extended by Dr.

McMichael on several occasions after her initial removal from work.

On May 5, 2011, the claimant underwent an MRI of the right

knee.  Following is the body of the report which was written by Dr.

Leo Drolshagen:

“MRI RIGHT KNEE: 
Axial fat saturated proton density, coronal
and sagittal T1 weighted, fat saturated T2
weighted sequences were obtained.

The apex of the patella lies in the groove.
There is mild edema anterior to the patella
and patellar tendon.  Small knee effusion.

The anterior and posterior cruciate ligaments
are intact.

Mild increased signal intensity seen within
the posterior horn of the medial meniscus.
However, it does not definitely extend to the
margin.  There is a slightly truncated
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appearance on the coronal images but there is
some motion artifact on the coronal images of
the anterior horn slightly limiting the
evaluation.

There is cartilaginous loss in the medial
aspect of the knee joint space, to a lesser
extent the lateral aspect.  Thickening of the
medial collateral ligament is seen.  The
lateral collateral ligament is intact.

IMPRESSION:
Cartilaginous loss medial aspect of the knee
joint space with strain medial collateral
ligament.  Intrameniscal degenerative change
medial meniscus.  Small knee effusion.”

On May 26, 2011, the claimant was seen by Dr. Michael Wolfe

through the referral of Dr. McMichael.  Following is a portion of

the medical record from that visit:

“IMPRESSION: She certainly has degenerative
changes to the joint surface and the meniscus.
She may still very well respond to
conservative treatment but she does understand
that should she have significant ongoing pain
after conservative treatment, that surgical
intervention would be an option.

PLAN:
1. Today she is placed on Mobic with GI
warnings given.
2. She is given an injection of Decadron-LA
and Marcaine, including 20 mg of
dexamenthasone.
3. She was given a hinge knee support.
4. She is started on physical therapy for
quadriceps and hamstring strengthening.
5. I will see her again in the clinic in 2
weeks.”

The claimant was again seen by Dr. Wolfe on June 9, 2011.  That

medical note indicates that the claimant received her first

Orthovisc injection due to degenerative joint disease in her right

knee.
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On September 20, 2011, the claimant was seen by Dr. Jeffery

Evans.  After review of the claimant’s MRI, Dr. Evans gave the

following assessment and plan:

“ASSESSMENT: Right knee medial meniscus tear
and right knee retropatellar pain syndrome.

PLAN: Will forward a copy of this note to
Debbie in Workman’s Compensation in our office
to correspond with the Workman’s Compensation
coordinator at Tyson/Van Buren to see if we
can help her to get Workman’s Compensation
approval on this issue.  I think she will need
a right knee arthroscopy in the not so distant
future and should be able to return to work
following treatment of the meniscus tear.  We
will call her to schedule further follow-up
after we hear back from Workman’s
Compensation.”

On November 8, 2011, Dr. Jeffery Evans completed a form that

is found at Claimant’s Exhibit No. 1, Page 97, entitled Medical

Opinion.  That form was prepared by the claimant’s attorney and

sent to Dr. Evans for his completion.  In that form Dr. Evans does

recommended a right knee arthroscopy.  He also indicates in

question eight which states, “List all work restrictions from this

injury-be specific.”  Dr. Evans writes, “None.”

On July 3, 2012, Dr. Evans authors a letter to the claimant’s

attorney, Mr. Gary Udouj.  Following is the body of that letter:

“This is in response to your letter dated June
22, 2012 regarding Amelia Garcia.  I had the
pleasure to last see Ms. Garcia on 9/20/11 for
her right knee injury.  I noted that the
patient had mechanical symptoms of the right
knee including swelling and buckling, since
tripping over a water hose at Tyson Van Buren
on 12/29/2010.  On exam she had a positive
medial McMurray’s test and medial joint line
tenderness at the right knee, indicative of a
medial meniscus tear.  MRI showed
intrameniscal increased signal at the
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posterior horn medial meniscus, which can be
indicative of a meniscus tear.  Due to her
injury, machanical symptoms and physical exam
findings, regardless of the MRI findings, I
would offer her knee arthroscopy to evaluate
for the presumed meniscus tear.  Should you
need any further information regarding Ms.
Garcia please do not hesitate to contact my
office.”

On September 27, 2013, the claimant again underwent an MRI of

the right knee.  The radiology report was written by Dr. William

Hocott.  Following is the body of the radiology report:

MRI OF THE RIGHT KNEE:
Axial proton density, coronal T1 and T2
sagittal proton density, and T2 images of the
knee were performed and compared with a 5 May
2011 exam.  There is a small knee joint
effusion.  There is a very small amount of
fluid along the medial collateral ligament
likely due to mild strain, however, the
ligament itself is intact.  There is a tear of
the posterior horn of the medial meniscus that
is more prominent than on previous exam.  The
cruciate and lateral collateral ligaments are
intact.  The lateral meniscus is intact.   

IMPRESSION:
Tear of the posterior horn of the medial
meniscus being progressive from May 2011 exam.
Small joint effusion.

At the request of the respondents’ attorney, Dr. Theodor

Hronas of Arkansas Diagnostic Imaging, P.A. authored a letter

regarding the review of the claimant’s right knee MRI taken on May

5, 2011.  Following is the summary of his findings:

“In summary, the plain films of the right knee
are normal and the MRI of the right knee
demonstrates degenerative changes of the
medial compartment and medial meniscus as
described.  Specifically, there is no evidence
of an acute injury or findings that would
require surgical intervention.”
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On November 4, 2013, Dr. Hronas again authored a letter to the

respondents’ attorney; however, this time Dr. Hronas has reviewed

both the claimant’s MRI dated May 5, 2011, and the MRI of the

claimant’s right knee dated September 27, 2013.  Upon review of

this document which is found at Respondents’ Exhibit No. 1, Pages

16 and 17, I find that it is quite well reasoned and does an

excellent job of comparing the two MRIs of the claimant’s right

knee.  Following is the summary portion of that document:

“In summary, the recent MRI examinations of
the right hip and left ankle are normal.  The
recent MRI of the lumbar spine shows chronic
degenerative changes at L4/5, but without
central canal stenosis or findings of nerve
root impingement.  The MRI of the right knee
shows an acute tear of the posterior horn of
the medial meniscus.  The radiology report
describes a “progressive” tear which is
misleading and inappropriately used.
Specifically, there was no evidence of an
acute injury of the right knee on the initial
MRI examination of the right knee dated
5/5/11.”

Again, the central question in this matter is whether the

claimant is entitled to additional medical treatment regarding her

right knee.  Specifically, the right knee arthroscopy recommended

by Dr. Evans.  As I previously discussed, the claimant lacks in

credibility regarding prior problems with her knee.  I also note

that Dr. Evans’ letter dated July 3, 2012, gives clarification to

his September 20, 2011, medical note which indicates a meniscus

tear.  In his July 3, 2012, letter, he states, “MRI showed

intrameniscal increased signal at the posterior horn medial

meniscus, which can be indicative of a meniscus tear.”  Dr. Evans

makes it clear that he would offer the knee arthroscopy to evaluate
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for a “presumed meniscus tear.”  Dr. McMichael also gave some

opinions about the claimant’s knee; however, Dr. McMichael

certainly, throughout her deposition, demonstrated that she was not

an expert in knee pathology and that she would defer to Dr. Evans’

opinion in most cases.  I have also considered the two letters

written by Dr. Hronas in determining that the recommended right

knee arthroscopy is not reasonable and necessary treatment for the

claimant’s compensable right knee injury.  The later 2013 MRI

certainly does show a tear; however, that tear was not present in

the May 2011 MRI that was considered by Dr. Evans.

The claimant has also asked the Commission to consider her

entitlement to temporary total disability benefits from March 1,

2011, to a date to be determined.  It is clear that the claimant

walked off the job after being returned to full duty by Dr. Holder.

The claimant had seen Dr. McMichael a few days prior to her visit

with Dr. Holder.  Dr. McMichael, at that time, did not see fit to

take the claimant off work duty.  However, it appears that in March

2011, Dr. McMichael did remove the claimant from work due to some

back pain.  I also note that in Dr. Evans’ response to Mr. Udouj,

found at Claimant’s Exhibit No. 1, Page 97, entitled Medical

Opinion, that Dr. Evans indicated under the section for work

restrictions indicated “none.”  The claimant has failed to prove by

a preponderance of the evidence that she is entitled to temporary

total disability benefits from March 1, 2011, to a date to be

determined.
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From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe her demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on November 14, 2012, and contained in

a pre-hearing order filed November 15, 2012, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that she is entitled to additional medical treatment

regarding her right knee.

3. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that she is entitled to temporary total disability

benefits from March 1, 2011, to a date yet to be determined.

4. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that her attorney is entitled to an attorney’s fee in this

matter.

ORDER

Pursuant to the above findings and conclusions, I have no

alternative but to deny this claim in its entirety.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


